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August 7, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

Enclosed for the County Council’s review and approval are eleven supplemental capital ordinances with a net budget authority request of $9,557,690.  The projects are categorized into two groups.  The first group includes budget requests that represent new or modified project scope while the second group includes technical budget corrections involving no substantive change to project scope, schedule or budget.  
The selection process for projects included in this supplemental ordinance was guided by the prioritization principles outlined in capital reassessment letter sent to the County Council.  This current period of fiscal stress increases our focus on the relative merits of capital projects.  In the July 21, 2008 letter, projects in the conceptual planning phase in recent years were grouped into three categories:  “Immediate need,” “necessary”, and “deferrable” projects.  Deferrable projects such as Administration Building Replacement and Courthouse historic preservation projects have not been included in this supplemental ordinance.  During this time of heightened fiscal constraint I urge the council not to add any additional projects or take actions within this legislation that increase the projected budget deficit.

Group 1:  Non-Technical Supplemental Budget Requests:
Conservation Futures (Fund 3151) – Reallocation of Budget for Net $0 Change
The Conservation Futures Citizens Advisory Committee (CFCAC) submitted its annual progress report on March 28, 2008 to the King County Executive and King County Council.  The report contains the committee’s review of the progress of uncompleted open space acquisition projects that are two or more years old, including recommendations on whether to extend or abandon those projects and in a few cases to modify project scopes.  

The CFCAC considered how each of these open space acquisition projects can best meet its original preservation goals.  In most cases, the jurisdictions have made good progress with often-complicated negotiations and the projects that have a good likelihood of completion this year should be extended.  In a handful of cases the applicants have recommended that the projects should be abandoned due to a lack of success in their negotiations, and the committee concurred with those recommendations.  Overall, the committee is satisfied with progress, but is closely watching the follow-through of the agencies whose projects have been recommended for extensions this year.  
The appropriation and scope change requests included in this supplemental budget request are listed in the table below.  For additional information please refer to the enclosed CFCAC annual progress report dated March 28, 2008. 

	Fund
	Project
	Name
	Amount 
	Action

	3151
	315720
	Enumclaw – Newaukum Creek    
	($34,152) 
	Reallocation

	3151
	315182
	Middle Newaukum Creek Phase 3 
	$34,152 
	Reallocation

	3151
	315725
	Clark Lake 
	$0 
	Scope change 

	3151
	315734
	Pacific/Algona – Hub and Spokes/Wetland Passive Park
	$0 
	Scope change 

	3151
	315766
	Tukwila – Duwamish Gardens
	$0
	Scope change

	3151
	315122
	Middle Fork Snoqualmie Oxbow
	$0 
	Scope change 

	3151
	315184
	Raging River Camp Terry
	($289,754)
	Reallocation

	3151
	315205
	Raging River – Upper Preston Reach
	$289,754
	Reallocation

	
	
	Total
	$0 
	


Flood Control Capital Contract Fund - $4,168,364 (See also net zero changes listed in the Group 2 Technical Adjustments)
FL4000 - Raging River Flood Protection - $668,364 

FL8000 - Green River Flood Protection - $3,500,000

This is a supplemental request for appropriation to complete two additional projects in the Raging River and Green River Flood Protection programs.  The request for $668,364 is for the Upper Preston Hazard Mitigation Acquisition.  This project will purchase and demolish four residential structures and one barn from three separate property owners, restore the sites, and permanently restrict future construction on these parcels.  The site is located on the Raging River in the vicinity of the Upper Preston Road SE upstream of Interstate 90.  Funding is being secured under the Hazard Mitigation Grant Program of the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA).  FEMA will pay up to 75% and the state of Washington will pay up to 12 ½% of the cost of the project.  Therefore King County’s share of this cost will be $95,481.  By contributing toward this project, King County will be able to leverage a significant amount of federal and state mitigation funds.

The request for $3,500,000 is to fund the King County share of the Kent Shops – Narita project.  For this appropriation, $1.5 million will pay for the county’s portion of the construction costs and $2 million will reimburse the city of Kent for loss of revenue from the golf course during construction. The project is one of several receiving federal assistance through the United States Army Corps of Engineers.  Consequently it has proceeded more quickly than initially planned, requiring additional funding this year.  This project will repair the Kent Shops and Narita segments of the lower Green River levee system by setting back the levee while acquiring sufficient easement area for reconstruction of the riverward levee slopes.  This project will also reconstruct the levee toe, install pieces of large wood, excavate a mid-slope bench, and revegetate the toe buttress.  

Farmland Conservation Program (Fund 3842) $417,700
384200 – Farmland Grant Contingency - $417,700
This request for $417,700 establishes a Farmland Grant Contingency project for grant monies that will be used to purchase farmland development rights.  It includes pending grants from the State’s Farmland Preservation Program section of the Washington Wildlife and Recreation Program (WWRP) that is administered by the Recreation and Conservation Funding Board.  One grant obligates $314,800 to be used for purchasing development rights on farmland in the Snoqualmie Valley Agricultural Production District (ADP).  This grant has been awarded.  The other grant obligates $102,900 to be used to purchase farmland development rights in the Enumclaw APD.  This grant is pending and expected near the end of 2008.  

Matching funds for the two pending grants (referenced above) are available.  Conservation Futures levy funds in the amount of $327,000 have been previously appropriated to match the pending WWRP grant of $314,800.  These matching funds are nearing expiration and, although staff expect the WWRP grant to be finalized by the time the monies have been appropriated, this acquisition needs to be expedited to ensure that grant deadlines are met.  The U.S.D.A. has obligated $75,000 as matching funds for the $102,900 WWRP grant.  The federal grant runs until June 30, 2009 and, once the WWRP grant is finalized and the monies appropriated, work on this acquisition can begin.   

Road Capital Construction (Fund 3860) - $269,573
200994 - Mt. Si Bridge #2550A - $569,573
The 2008 adopted budget contained a Road Construction Fund expenditure restriction to limit budget for six projects according to a California report that attempted to establish standard amounts of budget authority for categories of project budget such as county force labor.  The expenditure restriction based on out-of-state averages is not applicable to the contract administration budget needed to complete the Mt. Si Bridge project.  According to the construction schedule the following construction activities will not be accomplished without timely restoration of the proposed supplemental contract administration labor costs:
· opening the new bridge to full unrestrained traffic 

· completing the northeast abutment wingwall, approach slab and sidewalk 

· completing the new roadway alignment and asphalt surfacing  

· completing the storm water detention facilities south of the new bridge 

· completing all the utility relocation work 

· completing the art elements  

· completing private driveway reconstructions 

· removing the existing bridge and piers 

· completing the project’s mitigation and landscape planting 

· constructing Washington State  Department of Natural Resources  parking lot 

· permit required mitigation planting for KCDNRP at Tanner Landing

In addition to the above, the project is funded through grants from the Federal Bridge Program and the State Rural Arterial Program.  Consequently, the project must be administered and managed conforming to the requirements imposed by the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) Local Agency Guidelines (LAG) Manual.  The LAG Manual requires all construction work to be administered, and materials inspected, in accordance with the WSDOT Construction Manual.  

400708 – Cedar Grove Road SE @ SR169 – ($300,000)
This project is proposed for cancellation in support of an operating supplemental request to evaluate transportation needs on the Issaquah Hobart Road and use the remaining $250,000 to construct short term improvements within the Issaquah Hobart corridor.
Surface Water Management CIP Non-bond Subfund  (Fund 3292) - $494,704
P20000 - Public Safety and Major Property Protection - $494,704

The ordinance requests spending authority for $494,704 of a $1,000,000 grant awarded in January 2008 that funds projects in the White Center area of King County.  The balance will be requested in the 2009 proposed budget.  The Lake Hicks watershed is a heavily urbanized area of 678 acres within the 1200-acre Salmon Creek Basin.  It was developed prior to regulations that provided for treatment of stormwater runoff.  Lake Hicks is a four-acre lake in Lakewood Park that is mainly fed by urban surface runoff through a network of piped flows interspersed with several ponds/wetlands, with a small component of groundwater contribution.  Lake Hicks has no natural outlet and discharge is managed by a pump system to an upgraded sewer line that discharges directly to Puget Sound.  Lake Hicks has a documented history of water quality problems impacting the aquatic ecosystem, diminishing aesthetic qualities, and preventing recreational use.  The lake is listed as an impaired water body for total phosphorus (1996) and fecal coliform bacteria (1998).

These projects will improve water quality of flows to Lake Hicks by retrofitting a stormwater facility; restoring a wetland/pond; designing and constructing a water quality facility; repairing water quality facilities; conducting Illicit Discharge Detection Elimination and public education; and establishing a monitoring program to measure effectiveness of water quality enhancement.  These project sites are identified in the DRAFT Salmon Creek Basin Plan to meet goals for the Salmon Creek Basin, particularly, to provide treatment to reduce levels of heavy metals, phosphorus, and fecal coliform bacteria.  Ideally the effort to achieve de-listing will also result in a lake that provides safe and enjoyable recreational opportunities for area residents and sustains native plants and wildlife. 
Major Maintenance Reserve Sub-fund 3421 - $0
344585 – Yesler Bldg. Cooling Generating System - $101,531

343229 – Yesler Electrical Services & Distribution – ($101,531)

The Yesler Building Cooling Generating System Project was scheduled for 2012; however deteriorating conditions of the roof top cooling units require immediate attention.  This disappropriation and re-appropriation provides the balance of the total $431,531 needed to fund the project.  The other $330,000 budget amount is included in the 2008 Major Maintenance Reserve Fund CIP Reallocation Report where the project has been moved forward from 2012, using flexible budgeting reallocation.

OIRM Capital Fund (Fund 3771) - $2,377,475
377203 – Juvenile Justice JJWEB Remediation - $1,437,000

King County’s Juvenile Justice Web Application (JJWEB) uses a product called “WebPutty” as the core technology of the application.  WebPutty itself is based on Microsoft .NET v1.0, and produces application objects and code that are a hybrid of .NET 1.0 code and WebPutty proprietary logic, and function within an environment consistent with the versions of Windows and SQL Server that were supported by .NET 1.0.  In 2005, WebPutty Inc. went out of business.  In June 2007, Microsoft ceased base support for .NET 1.0, and will cease extended support in July 2009.  The result is that, in July 2009, the JJWEB application as-is will be operating on an unsupported software platform, with no assurance that it can operate in association with future operating system, network, and ancillary software products.  Future operation of the application will become problematic, impractical, and eventually impossible.

King County must replace JJWEB with a new juvenile justice computer system to ensure viable support for juvenile justice operations beyond July 2009. 

A commercial off-the-shelf (COTS) system was selected based on an RFP process completed in June 2008.  The selected vendor is Loryx Systems, Inc., and their Monitor case management product.  Based on the RFP selection process, the county believes this solution provides at least the same functionality as the existing JJWEB system, and that the county can implement the system in time to ameliorate the operational risks associated with the termination of JJWEB support.  King County Office of Information Resource Management (OIRM) is currently in contract negotiations with Loryx, and anticipates being able to immediately sign the contract and initiate the implementation project upon appropriation of funds.  The appropriation is backed by revenue in the General Fund. 
377191 - IT Reorganization Project - $940,000
The King County IT Reorganization project was initiated to consider making changes to the decentralized, fragmented organization structure that currently supports the management of the county’s IT functions.  The results expected from making organizational changes include improvements in the security and reliability of services, reductions in overall costs to provide IT, and an improved foundation from which to take advantage of emerging technologies that will more efficiently support public services. 

This program will implement the consolidated Information Technology organization for Executive branch departments as described in the Executive Recommendation on IT Reorganization report, March 2006, Business Case for  IT Reorganization, June 2006, and IT Reorganization Transition Work Plan, June 2006.  There are five major initiatives within the program: 
· Organization Transition – includes an assessment of the IT organizations within the Executive branch, and the development and implementation of organization transition plans. 

· Enterprise Architecture (originally combined with Organization Transition) - includes service delivery plans, service level management, performance measurement, and change management

· Service Desk (also called Service Center Buildout) – includes short term help desk improvements and service desk implementation

· Server Consolidation - includes a business case for server consolidation, shared file, print and database services, and server, storage, backup and recovery services

· Workstation Standardization – includes deployment of thin clients and standardization of PC management 

The IT Reorganization program started in 2007 with an initial appropriation of $908,600 and is expected to cost $5.8 million over the life of the project.  The project has made considerable progress during 2007/2008 and is expected to complete the initial planned scope within the Organization Transition initiative in the fall of 2008.  The project funds provided with the original appropriation, and consistent with the project work plan, will be expended in late September 2008.

This supplemental request of $940,000 is required to fund the continuation of the IT Reorganization program as described above, and will allow currently engaged project staff and consulting resources to continue on an optimal schedule. Disruption or delay of the planned work would likely result in additional project costs, loss of skilled resources applicable toward completing this important work, and delay in the achievement of the project goals and benefits to the county.  The project costs are allocated to county funds and are proposed to be debt financed.
Section 2: Technical Adjustment Ordinances
Parks, Recreation and Open Space (Fund 3160) - $1,829,905
316731 - Greenbridge – HOPE 6 project - $129,905

316802 - Annexations – Transfer to Cities - $1,700,000
This budget request is for a technical accounting correction.  A capital project in Parks should have been requested to account for the debt service payments for the Parks division’s assigned costs as part of the Greenbridge project in unincorporated King County.  Instead, revenue from Real Estate Excise Tax (REET) 2 was appropriated in the REET 2 debt service project.  In addition a capital project in Parks should have been requested to account for the annexation incentive payments to cities as interlocal agreements occur.  Instead, revenue from REET 2 was appropriated in the Transfer to Cities – Annex project.  This request will appropriate funds to a capital project in the Parks, Recreation and Open Space capital fund, with a transfer from REET 2 to provide the associated revenue.  Please see the related Real Estate Excise Tax 2 fund request explained below.

Real Estate Excise Tax 2  (Fund 3682) - $0

368216 - REET 2 Transfer to 3160 - $1,829,905

368284 - REET 2 Debt Service – ($129,905)

3682AN - Transfer to Cities – Annex – ($1,700,000)

This budget request is for two technical accounting corrections.  The REET 2 debt service project was appropriated, instead of the REET 2 transfer project to the Parks, Recreation and Open Space capital fund.  The associated project in the Parks capital fund was not set up until late 2007 to account for the debt service payment, revenue-backed with Real Estate Excise Tax 2 funds.  This was too late to correct in the annual budget for 2008.  The second correction is to move the REET Transfer to Cities – Annex appropriation to the REET 2 transfer project to the Parks, Recreation and Open Space capital fund.  The associated project in the Parks capital fund was not set up to account for the capital project that is for annexation incentives.  See the related request in the Parks, Recreation and Open Space capital fund above.

Surface & Stormwater Management Construction  (Fund 3180) - $0
047111 - Floodway Corridor Restoration - $374,231

047117 - Segale Levee – ($374,231)

This request reappropriates unused budget authority from the Segale Levee project that is now being funded by the new Flood Control fund to another surface water project called the Fenster Levee.  The Fenster Levee is located on the Middle Green River on the border of Auburn and unincorporated King County.  The river and the adjacent historic floodplain at this site are in poor ecological condition.  The river bank within this project site is currently covered with an oversteepened, rock-lined levee, and is devoid of mature native riparian vegetation, which is necessary for healthy fish and wildlife habitat.  Construction of the levee in 1962 disconnected the floodplain, destroyed riparian habitat and cut off a side channel from the river.  Since the levee was constructed, the remaining farmland parcel immediately south of the levee has been purchased by the city of Auburn, and the farm structures have been removed, which created the opportunity to restore this site in accordance with salmon recovery actions called for in the WRIA 9 Salmon Habitat Plan. 

The WRIA 9 Salmon Habitat plan recommends setting back the levee landward of its existing location and restoring instream and riparian habitat as well as a segment of the historic Green River floodplain at this location.  Approximately 700 linear feet, including rock armoring, of the old Fenster Levee will be removed to form a low, vegetated bench and gently sloping river bank to provide shade and overhanging cover, better accommodate floodwater and attenuate floodwater velocities.
Housing Opportunity Acquisition Fund 3220 - ($8,980,000)
333900 – Homeless Housing & Services  ($8,980,000)
This project cancellation facilitates the transfer of budget authority to the correct capital fund shown below.
HOF Homeless Housing Sub-fund 3221 - $8,980,000
333900 – Homeless Housing & Services  $8,980,000

This project establishes the 2008 Homeless Housing and Services budget in the correct capital fund.

Airport Construction (Fund 3380) - $0
423493 – Runway 13R/31L Overlay – $4,000,000

001295 – Runway 13R/31L Overlay – ($4,000,000)
This is a technical correction to replace the incorrect project number listed in the 2008 adopted budget attachment B with the correct project number.  

Flood Control Capital Contract  (Fund 3571) – Net $0 Budgetary Change
FL0000 - Skykomish/Miller River Flood Protection - $764,606 

FL1000 - Upper Snoqualmie River Flood Protection - $1,497,071 

FL2000 - Lower Snoqualmie River Flood Protection - $3,722,602 

FL3000 - Tolt River Flood Protection - $272,522 

FL4000 - Raging River Flood Protection - $1,130,480 

FL5000 - Sammamish River Flood Protection - $329,634 

FL6000 - Issaquah Creek Flood Protection - $58,068 

FL7000 - Cedar River Flood Protection - $5,081,957 

FL8000 - Green River Flood Protection - $3,761,586 

FL9000 - White River Flood Protection - $526,987 

FLM000 - Flood CIP Monitoring/Maintenance - $126,940 

FLX100 - Flood District Capital Contingency - $860,000 

FL0000 - Capital Contracts -  ($18,132,484)
This combination of appropriations and corresponding disappropriation is a technical correction to re-establish the project budget detail as proposed in the 2008 Executive Proposed Capital Budget.  In adopting the 2008 budget, a total capital program appropriation in the new Flood Control Zone District (FCZD) capital fund was provided, but all of the project specific appropriation detail from the CIP attachments was removed.  It is understood that the council seeks transparency and detailed accounting for individual FCZD capital project budgets and expenditures.  These goals are more likely to be accomplished by establishing these project specific budgets at the project level in King County’s financial system rather than at the fund level as budgeted in the 2008 adopted budget.  To avoid potential negative audit findings, individual project budgets were established in the ARMS system and this request provides the technical correction to establish the appropriation at the specific project detail level.  It is not clear that the State Auditor will consider FCZD Resolution 2007-03 sufficient authority to establish individual project budgets in the financial system.

If you have any questions regarding this transmittal please contact Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-296-3434.

Thank you for your consideration.  I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers
ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff


       Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director 

     
       Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council 


       Frank Abe, Communications Director

            Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget
            James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)
            Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES
            Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
            Mark Isaacson, Director, Water and Land Resources Division, DNRP
            Kevin Brown, Director, Parks Division, DNRP
            Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)
      Robert Burke, Director, King County International Airport, DOT
